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MINUTES


SPECIAL MEETING

MAY 29, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel

NEW BUSINESS

A. Acknowledge receipt of City of Brisbane Annual Budget for FY 2007-2008

B. Acknowledge receipt of Guadalupe Valley Municipal Improvement District Budget for FY 2007-2008

C. Acknowledge receipt of Brisbane Redevelopment Agency Budget for FY 2007-2008

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to acknowledge receipt of the 2007-2008 budgets for the City of Brisbane, Guadalupe Valley Municipal Improvement District, and Brisbane Redevelopment Agency.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

BUDGET STUDY SESSION


A.
Budget Overview 

City Manager Holstine noted that the City will be completing its first year under a two-year budget system approved by the City Council.  He said adjusting to a two-year cycle has been a learning process for the staff, but the long-term benefits of a two-year budget make the change worthwhile.

City Manager Holstine indicated that all department heads were present to hear the budget overview presentation, and then individual department heads will return when their specific departmental budgets are considered.

City Manager Holstine raised the concept of succession planning, reflected in the proposed budgets.  He said a number of key City of Brisbane employees will be retiring soon, and the budget includes funds for mentoring and employee retention efforts.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger reviewed the two-year budget objectives.  He said funds are being allocated for additional administrative services such as more frequent financial reporting to the City Council, implementation of performance measures, and succession planning.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger said that during the coming year, the City will be focusing on tree-trimming and urban forest management, and technology to allow live streaming and Web archiving of City Council meetings.  He described plans for more regular communications with citizens via monthly newsletters, a weekly Web blog, public meetings on the Baylands and the General Plan update, a second annual Citizens Academy, and a public access cable channel.  He advised that the City is planning sound system improvements to the Community Center and Mission Blue Center.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger noted the budget includes funds for off-site records storage pending the City Hall remodel project, the 50th anniversary history project, design of a gymnasium and a library, I-Net, archival scanning of police records, repairs and reroofing at the Fire Station, replacement of fire equipment, continued support for the emergency operations center, maintenance of street landscaping, fence replacement, and gopher control. He said future projects include upgrading water meters, Crocker Trail maintenance, Solano Street playground equipment renovations, increased class offerings, ongoing subsidies for the school districts, and Concerts in the Park.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger indicated that if the City Council approves the proposed budget with all these items, it will be necessary to use approximately $380,000 of general fund reserves during the next year.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger reviewed the contents of the budget document.  He drew attention to the transmittal letter from the City Manager, background, description of funds, budget resources and revenues, expenditures by department, expenditures by fund, transfers, personnel allocation, debt repayment, capital improvement program, glossary, policies, 2007-08 fee schedule, and appropriation limit.  He said the City is approximately $5 million below the appropriation limit for 2007-2008.

Mayor Waldo drew attention to second paragraph under the “Property Tax” section on Page 5 and asked for clarification of the statement about the secured tax roll versus supplemental tax roll.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger explained that when a property is reassessed after a sale or substantial remodeling, it is placed on the supplemental tax roll for one year, and then moved to the secured tax roll.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger reviewed the City Council’s mission statement and goals.  He pointed out that departmental objectives are tied to specific City Council goals.  He noted the two-year budgeting perspective helps ensure proper follow-up and completion of projects.  He said the City has implemented performance measures to track workload, effectiveness, efficiency, and productivity.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger explained the steps in the budget process and the basis for the City’s budget projections.

CM Richardson asked if the City bases budget projects on the January or May versions of the proposed state budget.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said the projections are based on the figures released in January.  He advised that the state budget will have little impact on Brisbane this year and for the next several years.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger discussed anticipated increases in staff salaries, healthcare insurance, and workers’ compensation costs.  He reviewed capital improvement projects.  He compared projected general fund revenues to expenses for 2007-08 and 2008-09 and noted the increased use of reserves.  He also pointed out the potential for savings in staffing and greater-than-anticipated growth in tax revenues that could help offset the expenditures. Administrative Services Director Schillinger showed end-of-year fund balances compared to budgets in recent years. He noted that the City Council has established fringe benefit fund with approximately $1 million that can be tapped to help balance the budget in future years.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger reviewed and discussed overall revenues and expenditures for FY 2007-08.  He noted that about 18 percent of the City’s revenues come from sales taxes, 29 percent from property taxes, and 25 percent from fees for services, and the major categories of City expenditures are salaries and benefits, public works, debt service for the Redevelopment Agency, and police and fire services.  He stated that over 80 percent of Brisbane’s sales tax revenues comes from only five business, so changes in any of those businesses could have a large impact on the City’s general fund.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger highlighted specific one-time expenses and staff included in the proposed 2007-08 and 2008-09 budgets.  He discussed how Brisbane’s fiscal condition changed over the past several years and noted changes in departmental budgets.

CM Conway pointed out the word “authority” was misspelled on Page 18, under “Debt Service Fund.”  He asked about the third item from the bottom.  City Manager Holstine said “COP” refers to “certificate of participation.”  CM Conway noted the reference to “COPS” on Page 36, regarding Fund 254.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said that acronym stood for “Community Oriented Policing.”  Councilmembers recommended spelling out acronyms.

CM Conway asked about the fund schedule on Page 46.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said the NPDES amount is linked to property taxes.  To supplement insufficient tax revenues, the City makes a general fund transfer each year to the NPDES program.  City Manager Holstine stated that the City of Brisbane opted out of the Countywide program several years ago because of the need to focus on water and sewer rates.  City Attorney Toppel advised that there was a subsequent court decision indicated that NPDES fees were part of property fees.

CM Conway asked about the status of the Open Space Fund, Number 230.  He recalled that a certain amount is allocated each year to repay the general fund for money used to acquire open space parcels. Administrative Services Director Schillinger said the fund balance reflects the amount that would be transferred annually by the City to the Open Space Fund, minus the amount paid back to the general fund.  He noted that the City Council has approved funds for managing City-owned open space parcels, and the budget includes staff support for the Open Space and Ecology Committee.

Councilmembers asked about workers’ compensation costs.  Administrative Services Director Schillinger said the City expects a decrease in unfunded workers’ compensation liabilities due to a better-than-anticipated claims history.

CM Conway asked the staff to send more detailed information on the costs for each of the capital projects covered by Fund 400 on Page 48.

Mayor Waldo pointed out the substantial increase in the City’s PERS contribution.

B. City Council Budget
Administrative Services Director Schillinger presented the City Council’s 2007-08 and 2008-09 budget and said there were no significant changes.

Councilmembers asked questions about specific line items, and Administrative Services Director Schillinger explained each entry.

C. City Management Budget

· City Manager

· Library

· Redevelopment

· Open Space

· Event Co-Sponsorship

Assistant to the City Manager Smith discussed the recommended new programs recommended for the City Manager’s Department.  He said key projects for 2007-08 include development of an urban forest management program, a tree survey, and selected tree-trimming; design of a new library; updating the City’s history book, City of Stars; and working with Comcast to complete development of I-Net, a two-way fiberoptic telecommunications network connecting City and County buildings.  For 2008-09, he noted, the City will continue its work on the I-Net and history book; conduct a biennial citizen satisfaction survey; develop public access guidelines and policies; expand Brisbane’s television programming, and design a new gymnasium facility.

Assistant to the City Manager Smith said open space and ecology goals include applying for grants to acquire five more parcels, and in 2008-09, developing a more comprehensive vegetation management program for City-owned open space.

CM Richardson asked if the City had a map showing the potential acquisitions as well as all the open space parcels the City already owned.  CM Conway noted there was a map attached to the Open Space and Ecology Committee’ annual report.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith offered to send an updated map.

Assistant to the City Manager Smith presented the Redevelopment Agency budget.  He said objectives include investigation of the financing options for development of infrastructure at the Baylands, review of the Five-Year Implementation Plan, and initiation of the financing process for Baylands improvements.  City Manager Holstine commented that the climate for financing infrastructure improvements was more favorable ten or twenty years ago.

Assistant to the City Manager Smith discussed the proposed budget for the City’s Low- and Moderate-Income Housing program.  He said goals include working toward a development agreement with a nonprofit organization for an affordable housing project, and ongoing review of the five-year Housing Element.

City Manager Holstine noted the proposed funds for co-sponsored events are not tied to any departmental objectives.

Councilmembers thanked the staff for the budget presentation.


D.
City Attorney

City Attorney Toppel drew attention to the materials beginning on Page 100.  He said the City Attorney anticipates providing ongoing support to the staff on major projects like the Baylands and the Northeast Ridge, as well as assistance in drafting zoning documents, adopting a green building ordinance, updating the General Plan, reviewing of the City’s affordable housing programs, and developing an ordinance on formula stores.  He noted the development of a biotech campus at Sierra Point, future hotel and retail development, and creation of public space will continue over the next several years.

Councilmembers thanked City Attorney Toppel for his report.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:15 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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